

ANNUAL REPORT

31 DECEMBER 2022

PIONEERING NATURAL HYDROGEN

CORPORATE INFORMATION

Directors Mr Russell Brimage

Non-Executive Chairman

Mr Paul Garner

Independent Non-Executive Director

Mr Avon McIntyre Executive Director

Company Secretary Mr Alex Neuling

ABN 68 116 829 675

Telephone (08) 6478 7730

Facsimile (08) 6478 7739

Website www.hyterra.com

Registered Office Unit 9,

335 Hay Street, Subiaco WA 6008

Postal address PO Box 807

Subiaco WA 6904

Share Registry Advanced Share Registry Limited

110 Stirling Highway Nedlands WA 6009

Solicitors Steinepreis Paganin

Level 4, Next Building 16 Milligan Street Perth WA 6000

Bankers National Australia Bank

Level 1, 1238 Hay Street West Perth WA 6005

Auditors HLB Mann Judd (WA Partnership)

Level 4, 130 Stirling Street

Perth WA 6000

CONTENTS

01.	About HyTerra	2
	Letter From The Chairman	4
	Directors	6
	Management	7
02.	Directors' Report	8
	Review of Operations	14
	Remuneration Report	18
	Directors' Meetings	25
	Auditor's Independence Declaration	26
03.	Financial Statements	28
	Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	30
	Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	31
	Consolidated Statement of Changes In Equity	32
	Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	33
	Notes to the Financial Statements	34
	Directors' Declaration	64
	Independent Auditor's Report	66
	Corporate Governance Statement	71
	ASX Additional Information	72

ABOUT HYTERRA

HyTerra is a pioneering company focussed on natural hydrogen exploration and production with a presence in the mid-western states of the USA. Our headquarters are located in Perth, Western Australia

OUR TEAM

Our board and management team have extensive experience in resource exploration across the oil, gas, and mining sectors. They possess comprehensive expertise in the entire lifecycle of operations, from defining new prospects to drilling, completions, and exploitation. Additionally, our team has a deep understanding of the hydrogen supply chain and the technical and economic drivers for implementing clean energy.

OUR FOCUS

We are developing a data-driven approach to explore for natural hydrogen resources, generated through naturally occurring processes in the subsurface. While hundreds of historical wells have observed natural hydrogen, there was previously no incentive to commercialize them.

However, the urgency to decarbonize has created the ideal conditions to develop a new industry, targeting an inexpensive and sustainable supply of hydrogen. As a naturally occurring energy source, natural hydrogen offers significant commercial advantages compared to manufactured hydrogen, which is created through industrial process.

HyTerra has acquired an interest in a joint venture with Natural Hydrogen Energy LLC (NH2E), the project operator. The venture includes the Hoarty NE3 well, the world's first wildcat well specifically targeting natural hydrogen. The well and surrounding leases are located in Geneva City in Nebraska, USA, and are known as Project Geneva. The venture also includes other lease holdings in Nebraska and South Carolina. As of March 2023, HyTerra and the Operator have commenced flow testing operations at Project Geneva.

Looking forward to 2023, HyTerra has recently acquired leases in Kansas, USA. The leases are supported by the Company's geological model and are calibrated to known historical occurrences of natural hydrogen.

OUR MISSION

HyTerra's mission is to unlock the potential of natural hydrogen by becoming a leading explorer and producer. Our goal is to build a competitive and sustainable natural hydrogen business that will play a critical role in creating a better future for our customers and society.



WE WEREN'T LOOKING IN THE RIGHT PLACES

WITH IHE RIGHT TOOLS

Geoffrey EllisU.S. Geological Survey

LETTER FROM THE CHAIRMAN



RUSSELL BRIMAGE

Non-Executive Chairman

I welcome shareholders to the 2022 Annual Report.

The 2022 year was a significant one for the Company, marked by its transformation from a suspended ASX oil and gas explorer to a relisted entity, HyTerra Ltd, the first ASX listed company dedicated to the exploration and production of Natural Hydrogen. This transformation included the appointment of a new board of directors, management team, project portfolio, and capital structure.

The acquisition of Neutralysis Industries Pty Ltd in November 2022, and its beneficial interest in a natural hydrogen exploration project in Nebraska, USA (Project Geneva), was pivotal for the Company. The Joint Development with Natural Hydrogen Energy LLC (a privately owned USA-based entity and the project operator) formed the basis for ASX reinstatement and delivered HyTerra an equity position in one of the few natural hydrogen exploration projects globally. We eagerly anticipate working with the Operator to conclude the flow testing of this well in 2023.

The Company made a significant appointment in securing Avon McIntyre as Executive Director and Chief Technical Officer in February 2022. Avon brings a wealth of technical depth to the Company, with extensive experience in the energy sector and specific expertise in the field of Natural Hydrogen.

My appointment to the role of Non-Executive Chairman took place upon the acquisition of Neutralysis, of which I was a Director and founding shareholder, involved in the natural hydrogen development activities with Natural Hydrogen Energy LLC since 2020.



The Company assembled a competent and experienced team to support Avon during 2022, including Jeff Goodall as Principal Geologist and Luke Velterop as Chief Operating Officer. Other geoscience consultants have also been utilised during the year on an as required basis.

Together, the HyTerra team have worked to oversee and evaluate Project Geneva activities and develop a purpose-built model to identify the most prospective geographical regions for the occurrence of natural hydrogen.

The Company remains committed to its strategic objectives and I have confidence in the executive team to continue to drive growth and in so doing create value for HyTerra shareholders.

On behalf of the Board of Directors and executive team, I would like to take this opportunity to express our gratitude to HyTerra shareholders, stakeholders and industry peers for their ongoing support and commitment to HyTerra.

We are excited about the future and look forward to continuing to work together to develop a competitive and sustainable natural hydrogen business that will play its part in the global energy transition now underway.

Sincerely,

X)lm95

Russell Brimage Non-Executive Chairman



DIRECTORS



AVON MCINTYRE

Executive Director and Chief Technical Officer

Avon (PhD; Waikato University, NZ, 2002) is a geologist with 20 years' experience in minerals and oil and gas exploration industries, with roles in government, service and operating companies. He worked for Shell in Australia and internationally in new ventures and new energies from 2008 to 2021, during which time he developed an interest in natural hydrogen and helium occurrences. He provided consulting services on an exclusive basis to the Company from October 2021 to February 2022 before joining the Board as an Executive Director and full-time employee. In the capacity of Chief Technical Officer, Avon is responsible for developing the Company's understanding of subsurface hydrogen and helium and the recognition and acquistion of areas prospective for these gases.



RUSSELL BRIMAGE

Non-Executive Chairman

Russell has over 40 years' experience in the upstream oil and gas industry, ranging from public listed oil & gas companies to the service industry – both onshore and offshore. He has managed all facets of upstream oil and gas industry, through exploration to exploitation and has served in the capacity of Operations Manager and CEO on several ASX listed entities since 1997. Currently, he is Non-Executive Director of Lion Energy (ASX: LIO).



PAUL GARNER

Non-Executive Director

Paul has over 20 years' experience in the energy industry having served on the boards of several public listed companies involved in oil, natural gas and hydrogen. Prior to his involvement in the public sector, he spent several years in international business, property, and equity markets, developing his passion for capital markets and business development. During the three years to date, Mr Garner has served as a Director of Provaris Energy Ltd and Zyber Holdings Ltd.



MANAGEMENT



LUKE VELTEROP

Chief Operating Officer

Luke is an energy professional with 10 years of international experience across the upstream and midstream sectors in USA, Australia, and Brazil. He has held development director and operations management roles in ASX listed companies that underpin his technical and corporate expertise. His passion for disruptive technologies, drilling operations and new energy led him to join HyTerra in early 2022.

In addition to his traditional energy experience, Luke has been involved in the rapidly evolving hydrogen energy industry since 2020. He holds a BSc in Geology from Curtin University and is a certified Project Management Professional.



JEFFREY GOODALL

Principal Geologist

Jeff holds a PhD in geology from University College London. He has 30 years' experience in both oil and gas exploration and development, holding senior geological roles in several major exploration companies in both Australia and Indonesia. From 2014 Jeff held the role of chief geologist role at Carnarvon Energy, being heavily involved in the numerous Bedout Basin oil and gas discoveries. Jeff was also the owner and director of MGPaleo until 2020, a laboratory based service company operating in Asia-Pacific.

A long-held enthusiasm for the exploration potential of both natural hydrogen and helium led to Jeff's current role as principal geologist.

02. DIRECTORS' REPORT HyTerra Ltd Annual Report 31 December 2022



Your directors submit their annual financial report of HyTerra Limited ('HyTerra', 'HYT') for the financial period ended 31 December 2022. In order to comply with the provisions of the Corporations Act 2001, the directors report as follows:

DIRECTORS

The names of directors who held office during or since the end of the period and until the date of this report are as follows. Directors were in office for this entire period unless otherwise stated.

CURRENT DIRECTORS

- Mr Russell Brimage
 Non-Executive Chairman
 (appointed 21 November 2022)
- Mr Paul Garner
 Independent
 Non-Executive Director
- Mr Avon McIntyre
 Executive Director

FORMER DIRECTORS

- Murray d'Almeida
 Chairman and Independent
 Non-Executive Director
 (resigned 21 November 2022)
- Mr Po Siu Chan
 Executive Director
 (resigned 17 February 2023)

Names, qualifications, experience and special responsibilities



CURRENT DIRECTORS

Mr Russell Brimage

Non-Executive Chairman

Mr Brimage has over 40 years' experience in the upstream oil and gas industry, ranging from public listed oil & gas companies to the service industry – both onshore and offshore. He has managed all facets of upstream oil and gas industry, through exploration to exploitation and has served in the capacity of Operations Manager and CEO on several ASX listed entities since 1997. Currently, he is Non-Executive Director of Lion Energy (ASX: LIO). The board considers Mr Brimage to not be an independent Director due to his role as a vendor during the acquisition of Neutralysis Industries Pty Ltd.

Mr Paul Garner

Non-Executive Director

Mr Garner has over 20 years' experience in the oil and gas industry having served on the boards of several public listed companies. He was most recently a non-executive director at Provaris Energy Ltd (formerly Global Energy Ventures Ltd), an ASX listed company in the business of natural gas and hydrogen. Prior to his involvement in the Oil & Gas industry, he spent several years in international business, property,

and equity markets. Mr Garner has an extensive knowledge of capital markets, upstream drilling operations and business development in the rapidly evolving new energies sector.

During the three years to balance date, Mr Garner has served as a Director of Provaris Energy Ltd (formerly Global Energy Ventures Ltd) and Zyber Holdings Ltd and no other listed companies.

Mr Avon McIntyre

Chief Technical Officer and Executive Director

Mr McIntyre (PhD; Wiakato University, NZ, 2002) is a geologist with 20 years' experience in both minerals and oil and gas exploration industries, with roles in government, service and operating companies. He worked for Shell Development Australia and Shell International in new ventures and new energies from 2008 to 2021, during which time he developed an interest in natural hydrogen occurrences. He has been providing consulting services on an exclusive basis to HYT since October 2021 through his company McIntyre Geological Services Pty Ltd.

During the three years to balance date Mr McIntyre has not served as a Director of any other listed companies.

Mr Alex Neuling

Company Secretary

Mr Neuling is a Chartered Accountant and Chartered Secretary with extensive corporate and financial experience including as director, chief financial officer and / or company secretary of various ASX-listed companies in the Oil & Gas, mining, mineral exploration and other sectors.

Prior to those roles, Alex worked at Deloitte in London and Perth. Alex also holds an honours degree in Chemistry from the University of Leeds in the United Kingdom and is principal of Erasmus Consulting Pty Ltd which provides company secretarial and financial management consultancy services to a variety of ASX-listed and other companies.

Interests in the shares and options of the Group Interests in shares and options of the Group for each director are detailed in the remuneration report.

SHARE CAPITAL

As at the date of this report, the Group had 555,702,882 Ordinary Shares on issue (31 March 2022: 71,996,054). The shares and options issued in the year are detailed below in the Review of Operations.

DIVIDENDS

No dividends have been paid or declared since the start of the financial period and the directors do not recommend the payment of a dividend in respect of the financial year.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal activity of the Group during the year was exploration for natural resources.





REVIEW OF OPERATIONS

Activity during the period was focused on the identification and review of potential financing and investment possibilities for the Group.

HYTERRA TRANSACTION

On 8 April 2022, the Group announced a transformative transaction to acquire a natural hydrogen project through the proposed acquisition of Neutralysis Industries Pty Ltd.

As announced on 8 April 2022, HyTerra signed a binding agreement (conditional upon Shareholder and regulatory approvals) to make recommended offers to acquire 100% of the share capital of Neutralysis. In consideration for the acquisition, the Group agreed to issue to the shareholders of Neutralysis the following consideration:

- a. 183,000,000 ordinary fully paid shares in the capital of the Company (Shares) at a deemed issue price of \$0.02 per Share (on a post-Consolidation basis after a proposed 1 for 3.33 share consolidation) (Consideration Shares) and;
- b. attaching 183,000,000 Options (on a post-Consolidation basis) with a 2.5 cents exercise price, expiring on 30 June 2025 (Consideration Options).

As part of the proposed transaction, the Company was renamed HyTerra Ltd following a general meeting on 30 June 2022. At the same general meeting, shareholders also approved a consolidation of capital on a 3.33 for 10 basis.

PUBLIC OFFER AND REINSTATEMENT TO OFFICIAL LIST

On 14 September 2022, the Company issued a prospectus to raise between \$5,000,000 and \$7,000,000 via an issue of ordinary shares at \$0.02 per share through a Public Offer. The Prospectus was also issued to support the Company's application to have their securities reinstated to trading on the ASX and a supplementary Prospectus was issued on 5 October 2022.

Key features of the offer were:

- Issue of between 250,000,000 and 350,000,000 ordinary shares at \$0.02 per share to raise \$5-7million (Public Offer)
- Issue of 1,250,000 ordinary shares on conversion of Convertible Notes;



- Issue of 183,000,000 shares and 183,000,000 options to Neutralysis Industries shareholders (Consideration Issues)
- Issue of 9,000,000 shares and up to 9,000,000 options to the lead broker of the offer;
- Issue of 1,604,200 shares in lieu of unpaid director fees;
- Issue of 15,000,000 shares as settlement for pre-raising loans;
- Issue of 2,500,000 options to directors as a performance incentive; and
- Issue of 49,000,000 performance rights to directors;
- Options are all exercisable at \$0.025 on or before 30 June 2025.

Three classes of Performance Rights were issued as follows:

22,000,000 Class A Performance Rights

- Tranche 1: 11,000,000

Performance Rights with an expiry date of 30 June 2027, vest on the completion of 30 days of well testing and recovery to surface of a gas sample with a concentration of at least 20% by volume of hydrogen + helium from any well within the Joint Development Agreement ("JDA").

Tranche 2: 11,000,000
 Performance Rights with an expiry date of 30 June 2027, vest following a well test being completed by a suitably qualified independent expert exceeding 10000 standard cubic feet per day for any well within the JDA.

22,000,000 Class B Performance Rights will:

- Vest and each be convertible into one ordinary share of the Company upon the Company's share price equalling or becoming greater than a 30 day VWAP of \$0.05 per share, at any time subsequent to the grant of that Class B Performance Right; and
- Expire on 30 June 2027

5,000,000 Class C Performance Rights will:

- Vest and each be convertible into one ordinary share of the Company upon the holder serving 12 months of continuous service with the Company; and
- Expire on 30 June 2027

On 15 November 2022 the Company announced that the Prospectus offers had closed, raising \$5.8 million (before costs). Following completion of the Neutralysis acquisition and issue of all outstanding offer securities, the Company's securities were reinstated to trading on 2 December 2022.

The Company announced on 15 December 2022 that HyTerra and its joint venture partner, Natural Hydrogen Energy LLC had agreed the work program for flow testing of the Hoarty NE3 natural hydrogen exploration well, which is intended to be put on extended test to record gas flow data over a period of several months to establish the hydrogen production potential of the well and measure key parameters that include gas composition, pressure and flow rate. Subsequent to period-end, HyTerra announced on 6 Mar 2023 that testing was underway.

Finalisation of the sale of the Company's legacy Chinese assets, held by former subsidiary CFT Heilongjiang (HK) Ltd (CFT) occurred on 21 November 2022 when CFT was sold for a nominal sum.

The Group have changed the reporting period end to 31 December in order to align with the joint venture partner, Natural Hydrogen Energy LLC, who operates under the US fiscal periods.

Operating Results for the Period

The consolidated net loss after income tax attributable to the Group amounted to \$1,277,493 (31 March 2022: \$649,006).

REVIEW OF FINANCIAL CONDITIONS

As at 31 December 2022, the Group held \$4,604,762 in cash and cash equivalents (31 March 2022: \$327,441).

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES IN THE STATE OF AFFAIRS OF THE GROUP

Except as noted above, there have been no significant changes in the state of affairs of the Group to the date of this Report.

SIGNIFICANT EVENTS AFTER BALANCE DATE

Post period end the 5,000,000 Class C Performance Rights have vested and been converted to ordinary shares following a continuous 12 months of service by Mr Avon McIntyre.

Other than as noted elsewhere in this report, no matter or circumstance has arisen since 31 December 2022 that in the opinion of the Directors has significantly affected, or may significantly affect in future financial years:

- i. the Group's operations;
- ii. the results of those operations; or
- iii. the Group's state of affairs.

LIKELY DEVELOPMENTS AND EXPECTED RESULTS

The Group continues to evaluate new projects complementary with the business model of finding and developing projects with the potential to add Shareholder value.

Except as disclosed herein, disclosure of information regarding likely developments in the operations of the Group in future financial years and the expected results of those operations is likely to result in unreasonable prejudice to the Group. Therefore, this information has not been presented in this report.

ENVIRONMENTAL LEGISLATION

The Directors are not aware of any significant breaches of applicable environmental requirements during the period.

INDEMNIFICATION AND INSURANCE OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

The Group has agreed to indemnify all the Directors of the Company for any liabilities to another person (other than the Group or related body corporate) that may arise from their position as Directors or Officers of the Company and its controlled entities, except where the liability arises out of conduct involving a lack of good faith.

INDEMNIFICATION OF AUDITORS

The Group has agreed to indemnify their auditors to the extent permitted by law, against any claim by a third party arising from the Group's breach of their agreement. The indemnity stipulates that the Group will meet the full amount of any such liabilities including a reasonable amount of legal costs.



REMUNERATION REPORT

This report, which forms part of the Directors' Report, outlines the remuneration arrangements in place for the Key Management Personnel of HyTerra Limited ("Group" or "Company") for the financial period ended 31 December 2022. The information provided in this remuneration report has been audited as required by Section 308(3C) of the Corporations Act 2001.

The remuneration report details the remuneration arrangements for Key Management Personnel ("KMP") who are defined as those persons having authority and responsibility for planning, directing and controlling the major activities of the Company and the Group, directly or indirectly, including any Director (whether executive or otherwise) of the parent company.

KEY MANAGEMENT PERSONNEL

The Key Management Personnel of the Group during the period to 31 December 2022 and prior financial year comprised the Company's Directors, Chief Operating Officer and the Company Secretary.

I. DIRECTORS

Current Directors

- Mr Russell Brimage
 Non-Executive Chairman
 (appointed 21 November 2022)
- Mr Paul Garner
 Independent
 Non-Executive Director
- Mr Avon McIntyre
 Executive Director

Former Directors

Murray d'Almeida
 Chairman and Independent

Non-Executive Director (resigned 21 November 2022)

Mr Po Siu Chan
 Executive Director
 (resigned 17 February 2023)

II. EXECUTIVES

- Mr Alex Neuling
 Company Secretary
- Mr Luke Velterop
 Chief Operating Officer
 (appointed 21 November 2022)



Remuneration philosophy

The performance of the Company depends upon the quality of the Directors and Executives. The philosophy of the Group in determining remuneration levels is to:

- set competitive remuneration packages to attract and retain high calibre employees;
- link executive rewards to shareholder value creation; and
- establish appropriate, demanding performance hurdles for variable executive remuneration.

Remuneration Committee

The Board, in its capacity as the Remuneration Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company; and in accordance with the Remuneration Committee Charter is responsible for determining and reviewing compensation arrangements for the directors, the CFO and the executive team.

The Board assesses the appropriateness of the nature and amount of remuneration of Directors and Executives on a periodic basis by reference to relevant employment market conditions with an overall objective of ensuring maximum stakeholder benefit from the retention of a high quality Board and executive team.

Remuneration structure

In accordance with best practice Corporate Governance, the structure of Non-Executive Director and Executive remuneration is separate and distinct.

Non-Executive Director remuneration

The Board seeks to set aggregate remuneration at a level that provides the Group with the ability to attract and retain directors of the highest calibre, whilst incurring a cost that is acceptable to shareholders.

The ASX Listing Rules specify that the aggregate remuneration of Non-Executive Directors shall be determined from time to time by a general meeting. The latest determination was at the General Meeting held on 10 October 2022 when shareholders approved an aggregate remuneration of up to \$500,000 per year.

The amount of aggregate remuneration sought to be approved by shareholders and the manner in which it is apportioned amongst Directors is reviewed annually. The Board considers advice from external shareholders as well as the fees paid to Non-Executive Directors of comparable companies

when undertaking the annual review process. Fees for Non-executive Directors are not linked to the performance of the Group.

Directors (other than an Alternate Director) are entitled to receive a fee for being a Director of the Company. Remuneration of Non-Independent Directors (appointed as shareholders nominees) remains a matter for consideration by the Board & Remuneration Committee.

The remuneration of Non-Executive Directors for the period ended 31 December 2022 is detailed in the Remuneration of Directors and other Key Management Personnel in Table 1 of this report.

Senior Manager and Executive Director remuneration

Remuneration consists of fixed remuneration and Company options (as determined from time to time). In addition to the Group employees and Directors, the Group engages key consultants on a contractual basis. These contracts stipulate the remuneration to be paid to the consultants.

Fixed Remuneration

Fixed remuneration is reviewed annually or as required by the full Board (assuming the role of the Remuneration Committee and in accordance with the Remuneration Committee charter). The process consists of a review of relevant comparative remuneration in the market and internally and, where appropriate, external advice on policies and practices. The Committee has access to external, independent advice where necessary.

- Fixed remuneration is paid in the form of cash payments.
- The fixed remuneration component of Key Management Personnel is detailed in Table 1.

Variable Remuneration

Key Management Personnel (including Executive Directors) are eligible to participate in the Group's Short Term Incentive (bonus) schemes, as well as Long Term Incentives arrangements in the form of the grant of share options or participation in the Company Employee Share Scheme ("ESS").

Key Management Personnel Employment & Service Contracts

In respect of the period to 31
December 2022, the Group had previously entered into service contracts with entities controlled by its independent non-executive Directors. The service contracts provide for a fee of \$3,333 per month to be paid to the entities for the provision of services by the respective Directors and may be terminated by the Group or counterparty on one month's notice.

Avon McIntyre

Executive Director and Chief Technical Officer

With respect to Avon McIntyre, appointed in February 2022, the Group has executed a service contract for remuneration of \$180,000 plus superannuation and equity-based incentive rights subject to annual review and guaranteed CPI increase. The contract may be terminated on 6 months notice during its initial 12 months and thereafter on 3 months notice.

Alex Neuling

Company Secretary

The Group has engaged Erasmus Consulting Pty Ltd ("Erasmus") to provide consulting services including services provided by Mr Neuling (an employee and Director of Erasmus). The consulting arrangement between the Group and Erasmus incorporates a monthly minimum retainer of \$3,200 (excluding GST) and additional fees on an hourly rate for work performed by Erasmus personnel in excess of 16 hours per month.

Luke Velterop

Chief Operating Officer

The Group has engaged Vestigo Pty Ltd ("Vestigo") to provide consulting services provided by Mr Luke Velterop (an employee and Director of Vestigo). The consulting arrangement between the Group and Vestigo incorporates a monthly fee of \$15,000 (excluding GST) for 38 hours per week to provide Chief Operating Officer services on nominated projects. The Group may at any time pay Vestigo a Performance Based Bonus in cash or shares above the standard consulting fee. The contract can be terminated by either party giving 30 days notice.



Table 1: Directors' and other Key Management Personnel's remuneration | for the year ended 31 December 2022

	Short-te	rm employe	e benefits	Post-employme	nt benefits	E	quity		
	Salary & Fees	Bonuses	Non- Monetary Benefits	Superannuation	Prescribed Benefits	Options	Performance Rights	Total	Performance Related
		\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	%
Current Directors									
Mr Russell Brimage (appointed 21 November 2022) *	7,500	-	-	-	-	-	5,557	13,057	43%
Mr Paul Garner	58,792	-	-	-	_	30,750	5,557	95,099	9%
Mr Avon McIntyre	120,000	-	_	14,411	_	-	111,114	245,525	45%
Former Directors								-	
Mr Murray D'Almeida	26,708	-	-	-	_	_	-	26,708	0%
Mr Po Siu Chan	64,789	-	-	-	_	-	4,168	68,957	6%
Other KMP									
Mr Alex Neuling **	-	-	-	-	_	_	-	-	0%
Mr Luke Velterop ***	-	_	-	_	-	-	-	-	0%
Total	277,789	-	_	14,411	_	30,750	126,396	449,346	0%

Includes amount accrued or invoiced but unpaid at balance date as well as payments by third parties on the Group's behalf.

^{*} From appointment date.

^{**} Mr Neuling is not directly remunerated by the Group. Erasmus Consulting Pty Ltd, an entity controlled by Mr Neuling, invoiced consulting fees of \$81,881 (excl GST) during the period in respect of services provided by Mr Neuling.

^{***} Mr Velterop is not directly remunerated by the Group. Vestigo Pty Ltd, an entity controlled by Mr Velterop, invoiced consulting fees and expenses of \$107,000 (excl GST) during the period in respect of services provided by Mr Velterop. He was awarded Performance Rights of which \$4,168 has been expensed in this financial period. On 21 November 2022 Mr Velterop was promoted to Chief Operating Officer, prior to this he had been Business Development Manager.

Table 2: Directors' and other Key Management Personnel's remuneration for the year ended 31 March 2022

	Short-term employee benefits Non- Salary & Bonuses Monetary Fees Benefits		Post-employme	ent benefits	Equity			
			Monetary Superannuation		Prescribed Options Benefits		Total	Performance Related
		\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	%
Current Directors								
Mr Murray D'Almeida	40,000	-	-	-	-	-	40,000	0%
Mr Po Siu Chan	128,383	-	-	-	-	-	128,383	0%
Mr Paul Garner *	43,750	_	-	-	_	_	43,750	0%
Mr Avon McIntyre *	17,250	_	-	-	_	_	17,250	0%
							-	
Former Directors								
Mr Colin Hiles	6,000	-	-	-	-	-	6,000	0%
Ms Fung Ming Pang	4,000	_	-	-	_	_	4,000	0%
Mr Tun Yiu Kei **	_	-	-	-	_	-	-	0%
Other KMP								
Mr Alex Neuling ***	_	-	_	_	_	-	-	0%
Total	239,383	_	_	-		_	239,383	0%

Includes amount accrued or invoiced but unpaid at balance date as well as payments by third parties on the Group's behalf.

^{*} From appointment date.

 $^{^{**}}$ $\,$ Mr Tun Yiu Kei received no remuneration during the 2022 or 2021 financial years.

^{***} Mr Neuling is not directly remunerated by the Group. Erasmus Consulting Pty Ltd, an entity controlled by Mr Neuling, invoiced consulting fees of \$35,740 (excl GST) during the year in respect of services provided by Mr Neuling. In addition, during the year Erasmus invoiced the Group \$5,000 for office rent at the Group's registered office and \$8,200 for office administration and bookkeeping services provided by Erasmus staff.



REMUNERATION OF DIRECTORS AND NAMED EXECUTIVES

iii. Share-based payments granted as compensation to Key Management Personnel

Performance Rights	Balance at beginning of period	Granted as compensation during the year			Balance at end of the period			
		Α	В	С	Α	В	С	
Directors								
Mr Russell Brimage	-	4,000,000	4,000,000	-	4,000,000	4,000,000	_	
Mr Paul Garner	-	4,000,000	4,000,000	-	4,000,000	4,000,000	-	
Mr Avon McIntyre	-	8,000,000	8,000,000	5,000,000	8,000,000	8,000,000	5,000,000	
Other executives								
Mr Alex Neuling	-	_	-	-	_	_	_	
Mr Luke Velterop	-	3,000,000	3,000,000	-	3,000,000	3,000,000	-	

Performance rights are being recognised over the period to which they relate, therefore only a partial expense of \$130,564 has been recognised in this financial period in relation to these rights.

iv. Option holdings of Key Management Personnel

	Balance at beginning of period	Granted as compensation during the year	Exercised during the year	Other changes	Balance at end of the period	Exercisable at the end of the period
Directors						
Mr Russell Brimage	-	_	-	19,900,000	19,900,000	-
Mr Paul Garner	-	2,500,000	-	1,250,000	3,750,000	-
Mr Avon McIntyre	-	_	_	_	-	_
Other executives						
Mr Alex Neuling	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mr Luke Velterop	-	_	_	_	_	_

v. Shareholdings of Key Management Personnel

Details of Share held in the Company at the reporting date.

	Balance at beginning of	Received in consideration	Purchased in the year	On exercise of options	Other changes	Balance at end of period
Directors	period					
Mr Russell Brimage	_	-	-	19,900,000	19,900,000	19,900,000
Mr Paul Garner	_	2,500,000	_	1,250,000	3,750,000	3,750,000
Mr Avon McIntyre	-	_	-	_	1,750,000	1,750,000
Other executives						
Mr Alex Neuling	_	_	_	_	(230,417)	2,598,750
Mr Luke Velterop	_	_	_	_	-	9,000,000

END OF REMUNERATION REPORT



DIRECTORS' MEETINGS

The number of meetings of Directors held during the year and the number of meetings attended by each Director was as follows:

	Board Meetings *				
Director	Attended	Eligible to Attend			
Mr Russell Brimage	1	1			
Mr Murray d'Almeida	2	4			
Mr Po Chan	5	6			
Mr Paul Garner	6	6			
Mr Avon McIntyre	6	6			

^{*} Excludes matters decided by circulating resolution

Separate meetings of the Audit and Remuneration and Nomination Committees did not take place during the year with relevant business being considered by the full Board.

PROCEEDINGS ON BEHALF OF THE COMPANY

No person has applied to the Court under section 237 of the Corporations Act 2001 for leave to bring proceedings on behalf of the company, or to intervene in any proceedings to which the company is a party, for the purpose of taking responsibility on behalf of the company for all or part of those proceedings.

No proceedings have been brought or intervened in on behalf of the company with leave of the Court under section 237 of the Corporations Act 2001.

NON-AUDIT SERVICES

The Board of Directors is satisfied that the provision of non-audit services during the period is compatible with the general standard of independence for auditors imposed by the Corporations Act 2001. The directors are satisfied the services disclosed below did not compromise the external auditors independence for the following reasons.

- All non-audit services are reviewed and approved by the board to ensure they do not adversely affect the integrity or objectives of the auditors; and
- The nature of the services provided does not compromise the general principles relating to auditor

independence in accordance with APES 110: Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants set by the Accounting Professional and Ethical Standards Branch

There were non-audit services provided by the Group's auditors in the current financial period totalling \$20,150 (31 March 2022: nil).

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Directors.



Mr Paul GarnerDirector

Dated this 31 March 2023

AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION



AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION

As lead auditor for the audit of the consolidated financial report of HyTerra Ltd for the year ended 31 December 2022, I declare that to the best of my knowledge and belief, there have been no contraventions of:

- the auditor independence requirements of the Corporations Act 2001 in relation to the audit;
 and
- b) any applicable code of professional conduct in relation to the audit.

Perth, Western Australia 31 March 2023

N G Neill Partner

Mormanglad

hlb.com.au

HLB Mann Judd (WA Partnership) ABN 22 193 232 714

Level 4, 130 Stirling Street, Perth WA 6000 / PO Box 8124 Perth BC WA 6849 **T:** +61 (0)8 9227 7500 **E:** mailbox@hlbwa.com.au Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

 ${\sf HLB\ Mann\ Judd\ (WA\ Partnership)\ is\ a\ member\ of\ HLB\ International,\ the\ global\ advisory\ and\ accounting\ network.}$



03.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS



CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

FOR THE PERIOD ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2022

		Consolidated			
Continuing operations	Notes	Period ended 31 December 2022	Year ended 31 March 2022		
Other income	2	7,806	-		
Other expenses	2	(1,285,299)	(649,006)		
Loss before income tax expense		(1,277,493)	(649,006)		
Income tax expense	3	-	-		
Loss after tax expense		(1,277,493)	(649,006)		
Other comprehensive income/(loss)		-	-		
Total comprehensive loss for the period		(1,277,493)	(649,006)		
Basic earnings / (loss) per share (cents per share)	4	(1.09)	(3.00)		
Diluted earnings / (loss) per share (cents per share)	4	(1.09)	(3.00)		

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements.



CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

FOR THE PERIOD ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2022

	Consolidated					
	Notes	Period ended 31 December 2022	Year ended 31 March 2022			
Assets						
Current Assets						
Cash and cash equivalents	6	4,604,762	327,441			
Other current assets	7	122,985	40,219			
Total Current Assets		4,727,747	367,660			
Non-Current Assets						
Property, plant and equipment		2,454	-			
Capitalised exploration and evaluation assets	8	5,950,778	-			
Right-of-use assets		33,861	_			
Total Non-Current Assets		5,987,093	-			
Total Assets		10,714,840	367,660			
Liabilities						
Current Liabilities						
Trade and other payables	9	(294,029)	(400,633)			
Current lease liability	10	(26,252)	-			
Borrowings	11	(5,156)	(667,703)			
Total Current Liabilities		(325,437)	(1,068,336)			
Non-Current Liabilities						
Trade and other payables	9	-	(48,125)			
Non-current lease liability	10	(9,173)	-			
Total Non-Current Liabilities		(9,173)	(48,125)			
Total Liabilities		(334,610)	(1,116,461)			
Net Assets/(Liabilities)		10,380,230	(748,801)			
Equity						
Issued capital	12	47,225,113	37,232,495			
Reserves	13	3,320,673	906,767			
Accumulated losses	13	(40,165,556)	(38,888,063)			
Total Equity / (Deficiency)		10,380,230	(748,801)			

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

FOR THE PERIOD ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2022

	Issued Capital	Reserves	Accumulated Losses	Total equity
	\$	\$	\$	\$
As at 1 April 2021	37,232,495	859,970	(38,239,057)	(146,592)
Loss for the period	-	-	(649,006)	(649,006)
Total comprehensive loss for the period	-	-	(649,006)	(649,006)
Issue of convertible notes	_	46,797	-	46,797
As at 31 March 2022	37,232,495	906,767	(38,888,063)	(748,801)
As at 1 April 2022	37,232,495	906,767	(38,888,063)	(748,801)
Loss for the period	-	-	(1,277,493)	(1,277,493)
Total comprehensive loss for the period	-	-	(1,277,493)	(1,277,493)
Issue of shares	9,307,618	-	-	9,307,618
Issue of shares on conversion of convertible notes	685,000	-	-	685,000
Issue of unlisted options	_	2,281,650	-	2,281,650
Issue of performance rights	-	130,564	-	130,564
Equity component of convertible borrowings	-	1,692	-	1,692
As at 31 December 2022	47,225,113	3,320,673	(40,165,556)	10,380,230

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements.



CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

FOR THE PERIOD ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2022

	Consol	Consolidated			
Continuing operations Note	Period ended 31 December 2022	Year ended 31 March 2022			
	Inflows	Outflows			
Cash flows from operating activities					
Interest received	7,806	-			
Interest and other costs of finance paid	(32,461)	(2,450)			
Payments to suppliers and employees	(1,244,669)	(322,898)			
Net cash flows (used in) operating activities 6	(1,269,324)	(325,348)			
Cash flows from investing activities					
Payments for exploration and evaluation	(22,000)	(5,000)			
Payments for property, plant and equipment	(2,454)	-			
Net cash flows (used in) investing activities	(24,454)	(5,000)			
Cash flows from financing activities					
Proceeds from issues of shares	5,590,535	-			
Proceeds from borrowings	-	733,000			
Repayment of borrowings	(19,436)	(78,000)			
Net cash flows from financing activities	5,571,099	655,000			
Net increase / (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	4,277,321	324,652			
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the period	327,441	2,789			
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period 6	4,604,762	327,441			

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements.

The consolidated financial statements and notes represent those of HyTerra Limited and its controlled entities ("Group").

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

FOR THE PERIOD ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2022

1. STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

A. BASIS OF PREPARATION

The financial statements are general purpose financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Corporations Act 2001, Accounting Standards and Interpretations and comply with other requirements of the law.

For the purposes of preparing the financial statements, the Group is a for-profit entity.

The financial statements have also been prepared on a historical cost basis. Cost is based on the fair values of the consideration given in exchange for assets.

The financial statements are presented in Australian dollars.

HyTerra Limited is a listed public company, domiciled in Australia and operating in Australia. The principal activity of the Group is the exploration for natural resources.

Going Concern

The financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis, which contemplates continuity of normal business activities and the commercial realisation of the Group's assets, and the settlement of liabilities in the normal course of business.

Change of period end

The group have changed the financial period end to align with the joint venture partner based in the USA. This has meant that some comparative balances within these financial statements do not cover comparative length periods.

B. NEW OR AMENDED ACCOUNTING STANDARDS AND INTERPRETATIONS ADOPTED

The Company has adopted all of the new or amended Accounting Standards and Interpretations issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board ('AASB') that are mandatory for the current reporting period.

Any new or amended Accounting Standards or Interpretations that are not yet mandatory have not been early adopted.

C. STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

The financial statements were authorised for issue on 31 March 2023.

The financial statements comply with Australian Accounting Standards, which include Australian equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards

(AIFRS). Compliance with AIFRS ensures that the financial report, comprising the financial statements and notes thereto, complies with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

D. PRINCIPLES OF CONSOLIDATION

Subsidiaries are all entities (including structured entities) over which the group has control. The group controls an entity where the group is exposed to, or has rights to, variable returns from its involvement with the entity and has the ability to affect those returns through its power to direct the activities of the entity. Subsidiaries are fully consolidated from the date on which control is transferred to the group. They are deconsolidated from the date that control ceases. The acquisition method of accounting is used to account for business combinations by the group.

Inter-company transactions, balances and unrealised gains on transactions between group companies are eliminated.
Unrealised losses are also eliminated unless the transaction provides evidence of an impairment of the transferred asset. Accounting policies of



subsidiaries have been changed where necessary to ensure consistency with the policies adopted by the group.

Non-controlling interests in the results and equity of subsidiaries are shown separately in the consolidated statement of profit or loss, statement of comprehensive income, statement of changes in equity and balance sheet respectively.

E. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

The application of accounting policies requires the use of judgements, estimates and assumptions about carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if it affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

The Group measures the cost of equity-settled transactions with employees by reference to the fair value of the equity instruments at the date at which they are granted. The fair value is determined by using a Black and Scholes model.

The Group measures the cost of cash-settled share-based payments at fair value at the grant date using the Black and Scholes model taking into account the terms and conditions upon which the instruments were granted.

F. REVENUE RECOGNITION

Revenue is recognised to the extent that it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Group and the revenue can be reliably measured. The following specific recognition criteria must also be met before revenue is recognised:

(i) Interest income

Interest revenue is recognised on a time proportionate basis that takes into account the effective yield on the financial asset.

G. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

Cash comprises cash at bank and in hand. Cash equivalents are short term, highly liquid investments that are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

H. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

Trade receivables are measured on initial recognition at fair value. Trade receivables are generally due for settlement within periods ranging from 15 days to 30 days.

Impairment of trade receivables is continually reviewed and those that are considered to be uncollectible are written off by reducing the carrying amount directly. An allowance account is used when there is an expected credit loss where the Group may not be able to collect all amounts due according to the original contractual terms. Factors considered by the Group in making this determination include known significant financial difficulties of the debtor, review of financial information and significant historic delinquency in making contractual payments to the Group. The expected credit loss is calculated as the difference between the cash flows due in accordance with the contract and all the cashflows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at the original effective interest rate.

The amount of the impairment loss is recognised in the statement of comprehensive income within other expenses. When a trade receivable for which an impairment allowance had been recognised becomes uncollectible in a subsequent period, it is written off against the allowance

account. Subsequent recoveries of amounts previously written off are credited against other expenses in the statement of comprehensive income.

I. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Plant and equipment other than plant and equipment held solely for use on an exploration and evaluation project is stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and any accumulated impairment losses. Such cost includes the cost of replacing parts that are eligible for capitalisation when the cost of replacing the parts is incurred. Similarly, when each major inspection is performed, its cost is recognised in the carrying amount of the plant and equipment as a replacement only if it is eligible for capitalisation.

Tangible fixed assets held solely for use on an exploration and evaluation project may be capitalised in accordance with this policy, or alternatively expensed immediately as appropriate on an area of interest basis. Land and

buildings are measured at fair value less accumulated depreciation on buildings and less any impairment losses recognised after the date of the revaluation.

Depreciation is calculated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the assets as follows:

Plant and equipment – over 5 to 15 years

The assets' residual values, useful lives and amortisation methods are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at each financial year end.

i. Impairment

The carrying values of plant and equipment are reviewed for impairment at each balance date, with recoverable amount being estimated when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may be impaired.

The recoverable amount of plant and equipment is the higher of fair value less costs to sell and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset.

For an asset that does not generate largely independent cash inflows, recoverable amount is determined for the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs, unless the asset's value in use can be estimated to approximate fair value.

An impairment exists when the carrying value of an asset or cash-generating units exceeds its estimated recoverable amount. The asset or cash-generating unit is then written down to its recoverable amount.

For plant and equipment, impairment losses are recognised in the statement of comprehensive income in the cost of sales line item.

ii. Derecognition and disposal

An item of property, plant and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no further future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal.

Any gain or loss arising on derecognition of the asset (calculated as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset) is included in profit or loss in the year the asset is derecognised.



J. FOREIGN CURRENCY TRANSLATION

The functional and presentation currency of HyTerra Ltd is Australian dollars. Transactions in foreign currencies are initially recorded in the functional currency by applying the exchange rates ruling at the date of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rate of exchange ruling at the balance date.

Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rate as at the date of the initial transaction.

Non-monetary items measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was determined.

K. INCOME TAX

Current tax assets and liabilities for the current and prior periods are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authorities. The tax rates and tax laws used to compute the amount are those that are enacted or substantively enacted by the balance date. Deferred income tax is provided on all temporary differences at the balance date between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes.

Deferred income tax liabilities are recognised for all taxable temporary differences except:

- when the deferred income
 tax liability arises from the
 initial recognition of goodwill
 or of an asset or liability in a
 transaction that is not a business
 combination and that, at the time
 of the transaction, affects neither
 the accounting profit nor taxable
 profit or loss; or
- when the taxable temporary difference is associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates or interests in joint ventures, and the timing of the reversal of the temporary difference can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred income tax assets are recognised for all deductible temporary differences, carryforward of unused tax assets and unused tax losses, to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the

deductible temporary differences and the carry-forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses can be utilised, except:

- when the deferred income tax
 asset relating to the deductible
 temporary difference arises from
 the initial recognition of an asset
 or liability in a transaction that is
 not a business combination and,
 at the time of the transaction,
 affects neither the accounting
 profit nor taxable profit or loss;
 or
- when the deductible temporary difference is associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates or interests in joint ventures, in which case a deferred tax asset is only recognised to the extent that it is probable that the temporary difference will reverse in the foreseeable future and taxable profit will be available against which the temporary difference can be utilised.

The carrying amount of deferred income tax assets is reviewed at each balance date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred income tax asset to be utilised.

Unrecognised deferred income tax assets are reassessed at each balance date and are recognised to the extent that it has become probable that future taxable profit will allow the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply to the year when the asset is realised or the liability is settled, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the balance date.

Income taxes relating to items recognised directly in equity are recognised in equity and not in profit or loss.

Deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities are offset only if a legally enforceable right exists to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and the deferred tax assets and liabilities relate to the same taxable entity and the same taxation authority.

L. OTHER TAXES

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST except:

- when the GST incurred on a purchase of goods and services is not recoverable from the taxation authority, in which case the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of the expense item as applicable; and
- receivables and payables, which are stated with the amount of GST included

The net amount of GST recoverable from, or payable to, the taxation authority is included as part of receivables or payables in the statement of financial position.

Cash flows are included in the Statement of Cash Flows on a gross basis and the GST component of cash flows arising from investing and financing activities, which is recoverable from, or payable to, the taxation authority are classified as operating cash flows.

Commitments and contingencies are disclosed net of the amount of GST recoverable from, or payable to, the taxation authority.

M. IMPAIRMENT OF ASSETS

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any such indication exists, or when annual impairment testing for an asset is required, the Group makes an estimate of the asset's recoverable amount. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of its fair value less costs to sell and its value in use and is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or groups of assets and the asset's value in use cannot be estimated to be close to its fair value. In such cases the asset is tested for impairment as part of the cash-generating unit to which it

belongs. When the carrying amount of an asset or cash-generating unit exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset or cash-generating unit is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount.

In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. Impairment losses relating to continuing operations are recognised in those expense categories consistent with the



function of the impaired asset unless the asset is carried at revalued amount (in which case the impairment loss is treated as a revaluation decrease). An assessment is also made at each reporting date as to whether there is any indication that previously recognised impairment losses may no longer exist or may have decreased. If such indication exists, the recoverable amount is estimated. A previously recognised impairment loss is reversed only if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the asset's recoverable amount since the last impairment loss was recognised. If that is the case the carrying amount of the asset is increased to its recoverable amount. That increased amount cannot exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined, net of depreciation, had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset in prior years. Such reversal is recognised in profit or loss unless the asset is carried at revalued amount, in which case the reversal is treated as a revaluation increase. After such a reversal the depreciation charge is adjusted in future periods to allocate the asset's revised carrying amount, less any residual value, on a systematic basis over its remaining useful life.

N. TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

Trade payables and other payables are carried at amortised costs and represent liabilities for goods and services provided to the Group prior to the end of the financial year that are unpaid and arise when the Group becomes obliged to make future payments in respect of the purchase of these goods and services.

O. BORROWINGS

Loans and borrowings are initially recognised at the fair value of the consideration received, net of transaction costs. They are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

The component of the convertible note that exhibits characteristics of a liability is recognised as a liability in the statement of financial position, net of transaction costs.

On the issue of the convertible notes the fair value of the liability component is determined using the market rate for an equivalent non-convertible bond and this amount is carried as a non-current liability on the amortised cost basis until extinguished on conversion or redemption. The increase in the liability due to the passage of time is recognised as a finance cost. The remainder of the proceeds are allocated

to the conversion option that is recognised in equity reserves, net of transaction costs. The carrying amount of the conversion option is not remeasured in subsequent years. The corresponding interest on convertible notes is expensed to profit or loss.

P. PROVISIONS

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

When the Group expects some or all of a provision to be reimbursed, for example under an insurance contract, the reimbursement is recognised as a separate asset but only when the reimbursement is virtually certain. The expense relating to any provision is presented in the statement of comprehensive income net of any reimbursement.

If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are discounted using a current pre-tax rate that reflects the risks specific to the liability.

When discounting is used, the increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognised as a borrowing cost.

Q. SHARE-BASED PAYMENT TRANSACTIONS

The Group may provide benefits to employees (including senior executives) of the Group in the form of share-based payments, whereby employees render services in exchange for shares or rights over shares (equity-settled transactions).

The cost of these equity-settled transactions with employees is measured by reference to the fair value of the equity instruments at the date at which they are granted.

In valuing equity-settled transactions, no account is taken of any performance conditions, other than conditions linked to the price of the shares of HyTerra Limited, formerly Triple Energy Limited (market conditions) if applicable.

The cumulative expense recognised for equity-settled transactions at each reporting date until vesting date reflects (i) the extent to which the vesting period has expired and (ii) the Group's best estimate of the number of equity instruments that will ultimately vest. No adjustment is made for the likelihood of market performance conditions being met as the effect of these conditions is included in the determination of fair

value at grant date. The income or expense for a period represents the movement in cumulative expense recognised as at the beginning and end of that period.

No expense is recognised for awards that do not ultimately vest, except for awards where vesting is only conditional upon a market condition.

If the terms of an equity-settled award are modified, as a minimum an expense is recognised as if the terms had not been modified. In addition, an expense is recognised for any modification that increases the total fair value of the share-based payment arrangement, or is otherwise beneficial to the employee, as measured at the date of modification.

If an equity-settled award is cancelled, it is treated as if it had vested on the date of cancellation, and any expense not yet recognised for the award is recognised immediately. However, if a new award is substituted for the cancelled award and designated as a replacement award on the date that it is granted, the cancelled and new award are treated as if they were a modification of the original award, as described in the previous paragraph.

R. ISSUED CAPITAL

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares or options are shown in equity as a deduction, net of tax, from the proceeds.

S. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per share is calculated as net profit / loss attributable to members of the parent, adjusted to exclude any costs of servicing equity (other than dividends) and preference share dividends, divided by the weighted average number of ordinary shares, adjusted for any bonus element.

Diluted earnings per share is calculated as net profit / loss attributable to members of the parent, adjusted for:

- costs of servicing equity (other than dividends) and preference share dividends:
- the after tax effect of dividends and interest associated with dilutive potential ordinary shares that have been recognised as expenses; and
- other non-discretionary changes in revenues or expenses during the period that would result from the dilution of potential ordinary shares; divided by the weighted average number of ordinary shares and dilutive potential ordinary shares, adjusted for any bonus element.



T. EXPLORATION AND EVALUATION EXPENDITURE

Oil and natural gas exploration and evaluation expenditures are accounted for using the 'successful efforts' method of accounting. Costs are accumulated on a fieldby-field basis. Geological and geophysical costs are expensed as incurred. Costs directly associated with an exploration well, and exploration and property leasehold acquisition costs, are capitalised until the determination of reserves is evaluated. If it is determined that commercial discovery has not been achieved, these costs are charged to expense.

Capitalisation is made within property, plant and equipment or intangible assets according to the nature of the expenditure.

Once commercial reserves are found, exploration and evaluation assets are tested for impairment and transferred to development tangible and intangible assets. No depreciation and/or amortisation is charged during the exploration and evaluation phase.

Development tangible and intangible assets

Expenditure on the construction, installation or completion of infrastructure facilities such as platforms, pipelines and the drilling of commercially proven development wells, is capitalised within property, plant and equipment and intangible assets according to nature. When development is completed on a specific field, it is transferred to production or intangible assets.

Oil and gas production assets

Oil and gas production properties are aggregated exploration and evaluation tangible assets, and development expenditures associated with the production of proved reserves.

Depreciation/amortisation

No depreciation or amortisation is charged during the exploration and evaluation phase.

Oil and gas properties intangible assets are depreciated or amortised using the unit-of-production method. Unit-of-production rates are based on proved developed reserves, which are oil, gas and other mineral reserves estimated to be recovered from existing facilities using current operating methods. Oil and gas volumes are considered produced once they have been measured through meters at custody transfer or sales transaction points at the outlet valve on the field storage tank.

U. SEGMENT REPORTING

Operating segments are reported in a manner consistent with the internal reporting provided to the chief operating decision maker. The chief operating decision maker, who is responsible for allocating resources and assessing performance of the operating segments, has been identified as the Board of Directors of HyTerra Limited.

V. COMPARATIVE FIGURES

When required by the accounting standards, comparative figures have been adjusted to conform to changes in presentation for the current financial year.

Where the Group retrospectively applies an accounting policy, makes a retrospective restatement or reclassifies items in its financial statements, an additional statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding period in addition to the minimum comparative financial statements is presented.

2. REVENUES AND EXPENSES

	Period ended 31 December 2022	Year ended 31 March 2022
	\$	\$
a.Other income		
Interest	7,806	-
	7,806	-
b. Expenses		
Finance costs		
Interest and finance charges paid/payable on borrowings	68,153	44,050
Total finance costs	68,153	44,050
Project costs		
Exploration and Evaluation Expenses	22,000	53,500
Total project costs	22,000	53,500
Corporate Administration Costs		
Directors Fees	449,346	239,383
Consulting fees	220,151	89,746
Accounting & Auditing	75,661	67,500
Occupancy Costs	17,321	23,882
Legal fees	214,209	61,932
Stakeholder relations	16,443	10,000
Listing and Compliance	156,009	48,042
Depreciation	-	19,992
Other Administrative	26,014	10,971
Total corporate administration costs	1,195,146	551,456
Total Expenses	1,285,299	649,006



3. INCOME TAX

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
a. Income tax benefit	-	-
b. Numerical reconciliation between tax expense and pre-tax net loss		
Loss before income tax benefit	(1,277,493)	(649,006)
Income tax using the Group's domestic tax rate of 26% (2022: 30%)	(332,148)	(194,702)
Non-deductible expenses/(deductible tax adjustments)	248,508	43,237
Current year losses for which no deferred tax asset was recognised	83,640	151,465
Income tax benefit/(expense) attributable to entity	-	-

c. Tax losses

Unused tax losses for which no deferred tax asset has been recognised have not been recognised as a deferred tax asset as the future recovery of these losses is subject to the Group satisfying the requirements imposed by the regulatory authorities. The benefit of deferred tax assets not brought to account will only be brought to account if:

- Future assessable income is derived of a nature and an amount sufficient to enable the benefit to be realised; and
- The conditions for deductibility imposed by tax legislation continue to be complied with and no changes in tax legislation adversely affect the Group in realising the benefit.

As at 31 December 2022 the Group has estimated carry forward tax losses of HyTerra Ltd as the parent entity of \$3,844,413 (31 March 2022: \$3,565,613). No reliable estimate of the amount of tax losses which could be recognised as a deferred tax asset in the current year is available as it is not possible to accurately quantify the group's future profitability at its current stage of development. Management have not yet assessed whether the losses would pass the continuity of ownership test or the same business test. Management therefore believe that the group's tax losses do not meet the probable recognition criteria. There is no expiry date attached to the tax losses.

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
d. Unrecognised temporary differences	-	-
Net deferred tax assets (calculated at 26% (31 March 2022: 30%) have not been recognised in respect of the following items:		
Accruals and other creditors	-	(43,237)
Share-based payments	44,614	-
Unrecognised deferred tax assets/(liabilities) relating to the above temporary differences	44,614	(43,237)

4. LOSS PER SHARE

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
a. Earnings used in calculating earnings per share		
For basic loss per share:		
Loss from Continuing Operations	(1,277,493)	(649,006)
b. Weighted average number of shares		
Weighted average number of ordinary shares	117,539,799	21,598,816
for basic earnings per share	, ,	, ,
Weighted average number of ordinary shares		
for diluted earnings per share (as originally	n/a	71,966,054
reported at 31 March 2022) (a)		

a. The Company's loss per share as of 31 March 2022 has been restated to retrospectively apply the effects of the share consolidation on a 3 for 10 basis



5. OPERATING SEGMENTS

AASB 8 "Operating Segments" requires operating segments to be identified on the basis of internal reports about components of the Group that are reviewed by the Chief Operating Decision Maker (considered to be Board of Directors) in order to allocate resources to the segment and assess its performance. The chief operating decision maker of the Group reviews internal reports prepared as financial statements and strategic decisions of the Group are determined upon analysis of these internal reports.

During the current and prior reporting period, the Group operated predominantly in one segment, being the resources investment sector in Australia. The revenue and results of this segment are those of the Group and are set out in the statement of comprehensive income, and the assets and liabilities of the Group are set out in the statement of financial position.

6. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Cash at bank and on hand	4,604,762	327,441
	4,604,762	327,441

Cash at bank earns interest at floating rates based on daily bank deposit rates.

Short-term deposits are made for varying periods of between one day and three months, depending on the immediate cash requirements of the Group, and earn interest at the respective short-term deposit rates.

6. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

a. Reconciliation of loss for the year from continuing operations to net cash flows from operating activities

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Loss for the period from continuing operations	(1,277,493)	(649,006)
Adjustments for:		
Change in net assets and liabilities:		
(Increase)/decrease in trade and other receivables	(82,766)	(37,739)
(Decrease)/increase in trade and other payables	(140,921)	361,397
Share based payments	202,664	-
Depreciation and amortisation	7,192	-
Exploration written off transferred to Investing	22,000	-
Net cash used in operating activities	(1,269,324)	(325,348)

b. Non-cash investing and financing activities

Non-cash investing and financing activities disclosed in other notes are:

- Convertible notes converted as to ordinary shares note 11 and note 12.
- Exploration and evaluation expenditure acquired as part of the shares and options based consideration for Neutralysis Industries Pty Ltd - note 8 and note 25

7. OTHER CURRENT ASSETS

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
GST receivables / (payables)	103,059	36,631
Other receivables	19,926	3,588
	122,985	40,219



8. EXPLORATION AND EVALUATION EXPENDITURE

		31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	Note	\$	\$
Carrying amount at beginning of period		-	-
Acquired as part of acquisition of subsidiary		5,950,778	-
Carrying amount at end of period	25	5,950,778	-

The Group capitalises costs in relation to exploration and evaluation expenditure. The ultimate recoupment of exploration and evaluation expenditure is dependent on successful development of commercial assets.

9. TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Current		
Trade creditors *	168,066	234,085
Other creditors and accruals	125,963	166,548
	294,029	400,633
Non-current		
Other creditors and accruals	-	48,125
	-	48,125

^{*} Trade creditors are non-interest-bearing and normally settled on 45 day terms, however the Group has continued to receive extended credit terms from material suppliers during and since the period ended 31 December 2022

10. LEASE LIABILITIES

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Current lease liability	26,252	-
Non-current lease liability	9,173	-
Total lease liability	35,425	-

	Period ended 31 December 2022	Year ended 31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Opening balance	-	-
Additions to lease liability	53,853	-
Finance costs	1,008	-
Principal and interest payments	(19,436)	-
Closing balance	35,425	_

11. BORROWINGS

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Convertible borrowings	5,156	667,703
	5,156	667,703



Movements in borrowings during the year were as follows:

	Period ended 31 December 2022	Year ended 31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Borrowings at the start of the period	667,703	60,000
Borrowings drawn down in the period	-	733,000
Finance costs paid	-	(2,450)
Equity component recognised on convertible notes	-	(46,797)
Interest expense	47,453	44,050
Borrowings repaid	-	(78,000)
Brokerage costs paid	-	(42,100)
Converted to ordinary shares	(710,000)	-
Borrowings at the end of the period	5,516	667,703

12. ISSUED CAPITAL

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	No.	No.	\$	\$
Ordinary shares (a)				
Issued and fully paid	555,702,882	71,996,054	46,425,113	36,432,495
Performance Shares (b)	-	-	800,000	800,000
			47,225,113	37,232,495

a. Ordinary Shares

Ordinary shares entitle the holder to participate in dividends and the proceeds on winding up of the Group in proportion to the number of shares held. On a show of hands every holder of ordinary shares present at a meeting or by proxy, is entitled to one vote. Upon a poll of every holder is entitled to one vote per share held.

Movements in ordinary shares on issue during the year are as follows:

		31 December 2022		31 Marc	h 2022
Movements in ordinary shares on issue		No.	\$	No.	\$
At beginning of period		71,996,054	37,232,495	71,996,054	37,232,495
Issued on conversion of convertible note	(a)	114,166,682	685,000	-	-
Consolidation of capital	(b)	(130,314,054)	-	-	-
Issued in year during	(c)	499,854,200	9,307,618	_	-
At end of period		555,702,882	47,225,113	71,996,054	37,232,495

- a. On 30 June 2022, the Group issued 114,116,682 in settlement of convertible notes with a face value of \$685,000 on a pre-consolidation basis.
- b. On 30 June 2022, following the issue of ordinary shares on conversion of convertible notes, the Group completed a 3 for 10 consolidation of share capital.
- c. On 3 November 2022, the Group advised that the following securities were to be issued following the closure of the public offer:
 - i. 290,000,000 ordinary shares at \$0.02 per share under the Public Offer;
 - ii. 183,000,000 ordinary shares and 183,000,000 options as consideration for the acquisition of Neutralysis Industries;
 - iii. 9,000,000 ordinary shares and 9,000,000 options to the lead broker for the Public Offer;
 - iv. 1,250,000 ordinary shares and 1,250,000 options on conversion of Convertible Notes;
 - v. 1,604,200 ordinary shares in settlement of outstanding director fees;
 - vi. 15,000,000 ordinary shares as settlement for a pre-raising loan;



b. Performance Rights

The Group has 49,000,000 Performance Shares on issue at balance or report date (31 March 2022: Nil).

Three classes of Performance Rights were issued as follows:

22,000,000 Class A Performance Rights

- Tranche 1: 11,000,000 Performance Rights with an expiry date of 30 June 2027, vest on the completion of 30 days of well testing and recovery to surface of a gas sample with a concentration of at least 20% by volume of hydrogen + helium from any well within the Joint Development Agreement ("JDA").
- Tranche 2: 11,000,000 Performance Rights with an expiry date of 30 June 2027, vest following a well test being completed by a suitably qualified independent expert exceeding 10000 standard cubic feet per day for any well within the JDA.

22,000,000 Class B Performance Rights will:

- Vest and each be convertible into one ordinary share of the Company upon the Company's share price equalling or becoming greater than a 30 day VWAP of \$0.05 per share, at any time subsequent to the grant of that Class B Performance Right; and
- Expire on 30 June 2027

5,000,000 Class C Performance Rights will

- Vest and each be convertible into one ordinary share of the Company upon the holder serving 12 months of continuous service with the Group; and
- Expire on 30 June 2027

c. Options

The Group has 227,000,000 options on issue at balance date (31 March 2022:nil) with an exercise price of \$0.25. They are exercisable on or before 30 June 2025. Further details are included in note 12 (a(c)) above.

13. RESERVES AND ACCUMULATED LOSSES

	Share Based Payment Reserve	Convertible Note Reserve	Accumulated Losses
	\$	\$	\$
As at 1 April 2021	859,970	-	(38,239,057)
Loss for the period from continuing operations	-	_	(649,006)
Profit / (loss) from discontinued operations	-	_	-
Total comprehensive loss for the period	-	-	(649,006)
Issue of convertible notes	-	46,797	-
As at 31 March 2022	859,970	46,797	(38,888,063)
As at 1 April 2022	859,970	46,797	(38,888,063)
Loss for the period from continuing operations	-	-	(1,277,493)
Total comprehensive loss for the period	-	-	(1,277,493)
Issue of performance rights	130,564	-	-
Issue of options	2,281,650	-	-
Equity component of convertible notes	-	1,692	-
As at 31 December 2022	3,272,184	48,489	(40,165,556)

Share based payment reserve

For Employee Share Scheme transactions, the share based payment reserve is used to record the difference between the issue price of ESS shares and the fair value of consideration received by the Group where a limited-recourse loan from the Group is used to fund the purchase. Also, where equity instruments have been issued as consideration for the acquisition of assets or services and are required to be separately valued, any difference between fair value of the instrument granted and the actual book value of the assets received.



Convertible Note Reserve

On the issue of the convertible notes the fair value of the liability component is determined using the market rate for an equivalent non-convertible bond and this amount is carried as a non-current liability on the amortised cost basis until extinguished on conversion or redemption. The increase in the liability due to the passage of time is recognised as a finance cost. The remainder of the proceeds are allocated to the conversion option that is recognised in the convertible note reserve, net of transaction costs.

14. SUBSIDIARIES

Transactions with subsidiaries

The consolidated financial statements include the financial statements of HyTerra Ltd and the subsidiaries listed in the following table:

Name of subsidiary	Principal activity	Place of incorporation and operation	Proportion of ownership interest and voting power held by the Group	
			31 December 2022	31 March 2022
Tango Energy, Inc ¹	Holds interests in Oil and Gas exploration	USA	100%	100%
Neutralysis Industries Pty Ltd	Hydrogen investment	Australia	100%	0%

^{1.} Tango Energy Inc is a dormant entity and is not consolidated

HyTerra Ltd is the ultimate Australian parent entity and ultimate parent of the Group.

Interests in unconsolidated structured entities

The Group has no interests in unconsolidated structured entities at balance date.

^{2.} Finalisation of the sale of the Company's legacy Chinese assets, held by former subsidiary CFT Heilongjiang (HK) Ltd (CFT) occurred on 21 November 2022 when CFT was sold for a nominal sum.

15. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Financial assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	4,604,762	327,441
Financial liabilities		
Trade and other payables	294,029	448,758
Borrowings	5,156	667,703
Total	299,185	1,116,461

The fair value of financial assets and liabilities approximates their carrying value at balance date.

The following table details the expected maturity/s for the Group's non-derivative financial assets. These have been drawn up based on undiscounted contractual maturities of the financial assets including interest that will be earned on those assets except where the Group anticipates that the cash flow will occur in a different period.

	Weighted average effective interest rate	Less than 1 month	1 - 3 Months	3 months – 1 year	1 – 5 years	5+ years
	%	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
31 December 2022						
Non-interest bearing	-	-	_	-	-	
Variable interest rate instruments	0.1%	779,762	-	-	-	
Variable interest rate instruments	1.3%	3,825,000	-	-	-	
		4,604,762	-	-	-	
31 March 2022						
Non-interest bearing	-	_	_	_	_	
Variable interest rate instruments	0.1%	327,441	-	-	-	
		327,441	_	-	-	



The following tables detail the Group's remaining contractual maturity for its non-derivative financial liabilities. These are based on the undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities based on the earliest date on which the Group can be required to pay. The table includes both interest and principal cash flows.

	Weighted average effective interest rate	Less than 1 month	1 - 3 Months	3 months - 1 year	1 - 5 years	5+ years
	%	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
31 December 2022						
Non-interest bearing ¹	-	-	294,029	-	-	
Variable interest rate instruments	-	-	_	_	_	
Fixed interest rate instruments	-	-	-	-	-	
	_	-	294,029	-	-	
31 March 2022						
Non-interest bearing	-	-	400,663	715,828	-	
Variable interest rate instruments	-	-	-	_	_	
Fixed interest rate instruments	_	-	-	-	-	
	-	-	400,663	715,828	_	

^{1.} Included in the non-interest bearing financial liabilities of \$294,029 (31 March 2022: \$715,828) are convertible notes with a fair value of \$5,156 (31 March 2022: \$662,871) that attract a 10% per annum interest rate from their maturity date of 1 July 2022 until converted; no interest accrues prior to maturity.

Fair Value of financial instruments

The fair value of financial liabilities is estimated by discounting the remaining contractual maturities at the current market interest rate that is available for similar financial liabilities.

The equity component of compound instruments has been determined to be under Level 2 fair value measurements. The valuation technique used was a discounted cashflow.

Unless otherwise stated, the carrying amounts of financial instruments reflect their fair value.

16. SHARE-BASED PAYMENTS

On 14 September 2022, the Group issued a prospectus to raise between \$5,000,000 and \$7,000,000 via an issue of ordinary shares at \$0.02 per share through a Public Offer. The Prospectus was also issued to support the Group's application to have their securities reinstated to trading on the ASX. Within the Prospectus the following share based payments were issued to directors.

- Issue of 2,500,000 options to directors as a performance incentive; and
- Issue of 49,000,000 performance rights to directors;

Options are all exercisable at \$0.025 on or before 30 June 2025. The Options have been valued using the Black-Scholes methodology on the basis of the following assumptions:

a. Exercise price: \$0.025;b. Expiry Date: 30 June 2025;c. Underlying Price: \$0.02;d. Volatility: 100%; ande. Risk Free rate: 2.9%.

The fair value of the Options was determined to be \$0.0123 per Option.

Three classes of Performance Rights were issued as follows:

22,000,000 Class A Performance Rights

- Tranche 1: 11,000,000 Performance Rights with an expiry date of 30 June 2027, vest on the completion of 30 days of well testing and recovery to surface of a gas sample with a concentration of at least 20% by volume of hydrogen + helium from any well within the Joint Development Agreement ("JDA").
- Tranche 2: 11,000,000 Performance Rights with an expiry date of 30 June 2027, vest following a well test being completed by a suitably qualified independent expert exceeding 10000 standard cubic feet per day for any well within the JDA.

22,000,000 Class B Performance Rights will:

- Vest and each be convertible into one ordinary share of the Group upon the Group's share price
 equalling or becoming greater than a 30 day VWAP of \$0.05 per share, at any time subsequent to the
 grant of that Class B Performance Right; and
- Expire on 30 June 2027



5,000,000 Class C Performance Rights will

- Vest and each be convertible into one ordinary share of the Group upon the holder serving 12 months of continuous service with the Group; and
- Expire on 30 June 2027

The Performance Rights have been valued using the following assumptions:

- f. Underlying asset price: \$0.02;
- g. Barrier VMAP hurdle must be achieved over 30 consecutive days to vest \$0.05;
- h. Expected volatility: 100%;i. Life of the rights: 5years;
- i. Risk free rate: 3.1128

The value of the rights will be recognised over the vesting period of the rights.

17. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

The Group has exposure to the following risks from their use of financial instruments:

- Credit risk
- Interest rate risk
- Liquidity risk
- Market risk, including Foreign currency risk

This note presents the information about the Group's exposure to each of the above risks, their objectives, policies and processes for measuring and managing risk, and the management of capital.

The Board has overall responsibility for the establishment and oversight of the risk management framework. The Board reviews and agrees policies for managing each of these risks as summarised below.

The Group's principal financial instruments comprise cash and short-term deposits. The main purpose of the financial instruments is to earn the maximum amount of interest at a low risk to the Group. The Group also has other financial instruments such as trade debtors and creditors which arise directly from its operations. For the year ended 31 March 2022, it has been the Group's policy not to trade in financial instruments.

a. Credit risk management

Credit risk refers to the risk that a counter-party will default on its contractual obligations resulting in financial loss to the Group. The Group has adopted a policy of only dealing with creditworthy counterparties and obtaining sufficient collateral where appropriate, as a means of mitigating the risk of financial loss from defaults. The Group only transacts with entities that are rated the equivalent of investment grade and above. This information is supplied by independent rating agencies where available and, if not available, the Group uses publicly available financial information and its own trading record to rate its major customers. The Group's exposure and the credit ratings of its counterparties are continuously monitored and the aggregate value of transactions concluded is spread amongst approved counterparties. Credit exposure is controlled by counterparty limits that are reviewed and approved by the risk management committee annually.

The credit risk on liquid funds and derivative financial instruments is limited because the counterparties are banks with high credit ratings assigned by international credit rating agencies.

The carrying amount of financial assets recorded in the financial statements, net of any allowance for losses, represents the Group's maximum exposure to credit risk without taking account of the value of any collateral obtained.

b. Liquidity risk management

Ultimate responsibility for liquidity risk management rests with the board of directors, who have built an appropriate liquidity risk management framework for the management of the Group's short, medium and long-term funding and liquidity management requirements. The Group manages liquidity risk by seeking to maintain adequate reserves, banking facilities and reserve borrowing facilities by continuously monitoring forecast and actual cash flows and matching the maturity profiles of financial assets and liabilities. The Group did not have any undrawn facilities at its disposal as at balance date.

c. Interest rate risk management

The Group is exposed to interest rate risk as the Group deposits the bulk of the Group's cash reserves in Term Deposits. The risk is managed by the Group by maintaining an appropriate mix between short term and medium-term Deposits. The Group's exposures to interest rate on financial assets and financial liabilities are detailed in the liquidity risk management section of this note.



d. Market risk

Market risk is the risk that changes in market prices such as foreign exchange rates, interest rates and equity prices will affect the Group's income or value of the holdings of financial instruments. The Group is exposed to movements in market interest rates on short term deposit, and foreign currency movements primarily on cash and creditor balances. Where possible the Group seeks to ensure that cash balances held and forecast to be held are approximately matched against the currency of actual and expected future liabilities upon maturity. The policy is to monitor the interest rate yield curve out to 120 days to ensure a balance is maintained between the liquidity of cash assets and the interest rate return. The Group does not have short or long term debt, and therefore this risk is minimal. The Group limits its exposure to credit risk by only investing in liquid securities and only with counterparties that have acceptable credit ratings. There is no direct material risk exposure to the Group's financial instruments of either interest rate or foreign currency movements at balance date.

18. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Capital expenditure commitments

As at balance date, the Group had no outstanding future commitments under equipment purchase contacts not otherwise accounted for as liabilities (31 March 2022: Nil).

19. DIVIDENDS

The directors of the Group have not declared any dividend for the period ended 31 December 2022 (31 March 2022: nil).

20. EVENTS SUBSEQUENT TO BALANCE DATE

On 17 February 2023 it was announced that Mr Po Chan would resign from the board effective 28 February 2023 to focus on his other business interests.

No other matters or circumstance has arisen since 31 December 2022 that has significantly affected the group's operations, results or state of affairs, or may do so in future years.

21. AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION

The auditor of HyTerra Ltd, is HLB Mann Judd.

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Amounts received or due and receivable by HLB Mann Judd for:		
Audit and review of financial reports	28,955	32,500
	28,955	32,500
Other Non-Audit Services – Preparation of Independent Limited Assurance report for inclusion in prospectus	20,150	-

22. DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVES DISCLOSURES

Key Management Personnel Compensation

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Short-term benefits	277,789	239,383
Post-employment benefits	14,411	-
Share-based payments	157,146	-
	449,346	239,383

Further details on Key management personnel remuneration has been included in the Remuneration Report section of the Directors' Report



23. OTHER RELATED PARTY DISCLOSURES

Erasmus Consulting Pty Ltd (Erasmus), an entity controlled by the Company Secretary invoiced consulting fees of \$81,881 in respect of Company Secretarial and outsourced financial management services during the year from the Group (31 March 2022: \$35,740). In addition, during the year Erasmus invoiced the Group nil (31 March 2022: \$6,050) for office rent at the Group's registered office and nil (31 March 2022: \$9,010) for office administration and bookkeeping services provided by Erasmus staff. \$30,645 (31 March 2022: \$61,955) (ex GST) in relation to the above services had been billed and was outstanding as at year end.

McIntyre Geological Services Pty Ltd an entity controlled by Avon McIntyre invoiced consulting fees of \$nil in respect of geological consulting services provided during the year to the Group prior to the appointment of Avon McIntyre as a director of the Group (31 March 2022: \$48,500); there was no outstanding balance as at period end (31 March 2022: \$48,500).

Vestigo Pty Ltd an entity controlled by Luke Velterop invoiced consulting fees of \$107,000 in respect of consulting services provided during the year to the Group (31 March 2022: \$nil); there is no amount outstanding as at period end (31 March 2022: nil).

The following director fees are outstanding to related parties as at 31 December 2022 and are included within Trade and Other Payables (current):

		31 December 2022	31 March 2022
		\$	\$
MC Consultancy	Murray d'Almeida	-	9,999
Ohio Holdings Ltd	Paul Garner	-	43,750
Mercurius	Po Chan	-	96,250
McIntyre Geological Services	Avon McIntyre	-	18,975
Pouviour Pty Ltd	Russell Brimage	8,250	-

24. PARENT ENTITY INFORMATION

The individual financial statements for the parent entity, HyTerra Limited, show the following aggregate amounts:

	31 December 2022	31 March 2022
	\$	\$
Balance sheet		
Current assets	4,707,963	368,478
Total assets	10,655,178	368,478
Current liabilities	265,437	1,069,155
Total liabilities	274,610	1,117,280
Shareholders equity		
Issued capital	47,225,113	37,232,495
Reserves	3,320,673	906,766
Retained losses	(40,165,218)	(38,888,063)
	10,380,568	(748,802)
Loss and Total comprehensive income for the period	(1,277,155)	(649,006)



25. ACQUISTION

During the period HyTerra Limited acquired 100% of the share capital of Neutralysis. In consideration for the acquisition, the Group agreed to issue to the shareholders of Neutralysis the following consideration:

- a. 183,000,000 ordinary fully paid shares in the capital of the Company (Shares) at a deemed issue price of \$0.02 per Share and;
- b. attaching 183,000,000 Options (on a post-Consolidation basis) with a 2.5 cents exercise price, expiring on 30 June 2025 (Consideration Options).

The Directors' has deemed that this is not an acquisition that resulted in a business combination and therefore have accounted for the transaction as an asset acquisition in the following manner:

	\$
Consideration Shares	3,660,000
Consideration Options	2,250,900
Net liabilities at date of acquisition	39,878
Exploration and evaluation asset acquired	5,950,778

DIRECTORS' DECLARATION

In the opinion of the directors of HyTerra Ltd ('the Group'):

- 1. The financial statements and notes thereto, are in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001 including:
 - a. giving a true and fair view of the Group's financial position as at 31 December 2022 and of its performance for the period then ended;
 - b. complying with Australian Accounting Standards (including the Australian Accounting Interpretations) and the Corporations Regulations 2001; and
 - c. the financial statements and notes thereto are in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards issued by the International Accounting Standards Board.
- 2. There are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company will be able to pay its debts as and when they become due and payable.
- 3. This declaration has been made after receiving the declarations required to be made to the directors in accordance with Section 295A of the Corporations Act 2001 for the financial period ended 31 December 2022.

This declaration is signed in accordance with a resolution of the Board of Directors made pursuant to s.303(5) of the Corporations Act 2001.

Ci-

Mr Paul Garner

Director

Dated this 31 March 2023



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the members of HyTerra Ltd

Report on the Audit of the Financial Report

Opinion

We have audited the financial report of HyTerra Ltd ("the Company") and its controlled entities ("the Group"), which comprises the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2022, the consolidated statement of comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cash flows for the period then ended, and notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies, and the directors' declaration.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial report of HyTerra Ltd is in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*, including:

- a) giving a true and fair view of the Group's financial position as at 31 December 2022 and of its financial performance for the period then ended; and
- b) complying with Australian Accounting Standards and the Corporations Regulations 2001.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report* section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the auditor independence requirements of the *Corporations Act 2001* and the ethical requirements of the Accounting Professional and Ethical Standards Board's APES 110 *Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants* ("the Code") that are relevant to our audit of the financial report in Australia. We have also fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Key audit matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the financial report of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial report as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. We have determined the matters described below to be the key audit matters to be communicated in our report.

hlb.com.au

HLB Mann Judd (WA Partnership) ABN 22 193 232 714

HLB Mann Judd (WA Partnership) is a member of HLB International, the global advisory and accounting network.





Key Audit Matter

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Acquisition of Neutralysis Industries Pty Ltd Refer to Note 25

During the period, HyTerra Ltd acquired Neutralysis Industries Pty Ltd via the issue of 183,000,000 Fully Paid Ordinary Shares and 183,000,000 Options, with the consideration assessed as \$5,910,900.

HyTerra has accounted for this acquisition as an asset acquisition. The transaction has given rise to capitalised acquisition costs within exploration and evaluation assets of \$5,950,778.

We considered this to be a key audit matter as the transaction is material to the users of the financial statements and fundamental to the understanding of the financial report. Our procedures included but were not limited to:

- Reviewing the terms of the purchase agreement and assessing whether the characterisation of the transaction as an asset acquisition rather than a business combination was appropriate under accounting standards;
- Ensuring that tenure exists in relation to the underlying assets and that no impairment indicators are present; and
- Ensuring the disclosure within the financial report was appropriate.

Information other than the financial report and auditor's report thereon

The directors are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Company's annual report for the period ended 31 December 2022, but does not include the financial report and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the financial report does not cover the other information and accordingly we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial report, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial report, or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

Responsibilities of the directors for the financial report

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the financial report that gives a true and fair view in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and the *Corporations Act 2001* and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of the financial report that gives a true and fair view and is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial report, the directors are responsible for assessing the ability of the Group to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.



Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial report

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial report as a whole is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of this financial report.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial report, whether due
 to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain
 audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk
 of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting
 from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions,
 misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit
 procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing
 an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial report or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial report, including
 the disclosures, and whether the financial report represents the underlying transactions
 and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

We communicate with the directors regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the directors with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with the directors, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial report of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.





Report on the Remuneration Report

Opinion on the Remuneration Report

We have audited the Remuneration Report included within the directors' report for the period ended 31 December 2022.

In our opinion, the Remuneration Report of HyTerra Ltd for the period ended 31 December 2022 complies with section 300A of the *Corporations Act 2001*.

Responsibilities

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation and presentation of the Remuneration Report in accordance with section 300A of the *Corporations Act 2001*. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Remuneration Report, based on our audit conducted in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards

HLB Mann Judd Chartered Accountants

Perth, Western Australia 31 March 2023 N G Neill Partner





CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT

The Board of Directors of HyTerra Limited is responsible for the corporate governance of the Company. The Board guides and monitors the business and affairs of the Company on behalf of the shareholders by whom they are elected and accountable. The Board continuously reviews its governance practices to ensure they remain consistent with the needs of the Company.

The Company's Corporate Governance Statement is available on the Company's website at: **hyterra.com/corporate-directory**

ASX ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Additional information required by the Australian Securities Exchange and not shown elsewhere in this Annual Report is as follows. The information is current as of 13 April 2023.

1. SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS

There are no substantial shareholders who have notified the Company in accordance with section 671B of the Corporations Act 2001.

2. NUMBER OF HOLDERS IN EACH CLASS OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND THE VOTING RIGHTS ATTACHED

Ordinary shares

There are 1,090 holders of ordinary shares. Ordinary shares entitle the holder to participate in dividends and the proceeds on winding up of the Company in proportion to the number of shares held. On a show of hands every holder of ordinary shares present at a meeting or by proxy, is entitled to one vote. Upon a poll of every holder is entitled to one vote per share held.

Options

There are 90 holders of unlisted options. Options have an exercise price of \$0.025 and are exercisable on or before 30 June 2025. Share options carry no voting rights.

Performance Rights

There are 5 holders of performance rights holding over 100,000 units each. Performance rights carry no voting rights.



3. DISTRIBUTION OF HOLDERS OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND MARKETABLE PARCEL

Fully Paid Ordinary Shares	Holders	Total Units	% issued
1-1,000	382	87,616	0.02%
1,001 - 5,000	115	290,205	0.05%
5,001 - 10,000	32	227,620	0.04%
10,001 - 100,000	145	9,072,239	1.62%
Over 100,001	416	551,025,202	98.27%
	1,090	560,702,882	100%

There are 567 shareholders with less than a marketable parcel of \$500 based on a share price of \$0.017.

Unlisted Options	Holders	Total Units	% issued
1-1,000	-	-	-
1,001 - 5,000	_	-	-
5,001 - 10,000	-	-	-
10,001 - 100,000	2	200,000	0.09%
Over 100,001	88	229,300,000	99.91%
	90	229,500,000	100%

4. TOP 20 SHAREHOLDERS

Ordinary shares	Number	Percentage
Mr Ping Hung Lau	23,710,078	4.23
Robert Francis Davies	19,900,000	3.55
Pouvoir Pty Ltd	19,900,000	3.55
Mr Ahmad Fuad Bin Md Ali	15,000,000	2.68
Mr Brendan Bartholemew Egan	12,450,000	2.22
Sunshore Holdings Pty Ltd	10,000,000	1.78
Cis Securities Asset Management Limited	9,688,459	1.73
Bnp Paribas Nominees Pty Ltd <lb au="" drp="" noms="" retailclient=""></lb>	9,119,039	1.63
Ms Maya Pranoto + Mr Norman Ka-Meng Lip <manor a="" c="" ventures=""></manor>	9,000,000	1.61
Kksh Holdings Ltd	9,000,000	1.61
Adrian Paul + Noelene Paul <the a="" c="" fund="" super="" zme=""></the>	7,500,000	1.34
Juneday Pty Ltd	7,500,000	1.34
Vestigo Pty Ltd	6,500,000	1.16
Ljm Capital Corporation Pty Ltd	5,825,000	1.04
Kenneth Bull	5,750,000	1.03
Citicorp Nominees Pty Limited	5,732,275	1.02
Moutier Pty Ltd	5,000,000	0.89
Ahmad Fuad Ali	5,000,000	0.89
Allgreen Holdings Pty Ltd	5,000,000	0.89
Zerof Pty Ltd	5,000,000	0.89
Top 20	195,574,851	35.06
Other	364,128,031	64.94
Total ordinary shares on issue	560,702,882	100.00



5. UNQUOTED SECURITIES AS AT 13 APRIL 2023

- **229,500,000 Unlisted Options** held by 90 individual holders with an exercise price of \$0.025 and an expiry of 30/06/2025.
- **44,000,000 Performance Rights** held by 5 individual holders.

6. NUMBER AND CLASS OF RESTRICTED SECURITIES

The following securities issued are subject to restrictions pursuant to ASX Listing rules:

- **35,100,000 Fully Paid Ordinary** shares restricted for a period of 12 months from the date of issue of the securities.
- 44,004,200 Fully Paid Ordinary shares restricted for a period of 24 months from the date of re-quotation, being 2 December 2022.
- 194,850,000 Unlisted Options restricted for a period of 12 months from the date of issue of the securities.
- **32,150,000 Unlisted Options** restricted for a period of 24 months from the date of re-quotation, being 2 December 2022.
- 44,000,000 Performance Rights restricted for a period of 24 months from the date of re-quotation, being 2 December 2022.

7. ON-MARKET BUY BACK

There is currently no on-market buy back program for any of the Company's securities.

8. USE OF FUNDS

In accordance with Listing Rule 4.10.19, the Company states that it has used the cash and assets in a form readily convertible to cash that it had at the time of reinstatement to quotation in a way consistent with its business objectives. The business objective is primarily hydrogen gas exploration and development.

9. COMPANY SECRETARY, REGISTERED AND PRINCIPAL ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE AND SHARE REGISTRY

The Company Secretary, Mr. Alex Neuling resigned effective 13 April 2023 and was replaced by Ms. Hannah Cabatit.

The Company's principal and registered office is Unit 9, 335 Hay Street, Subiaco, WA 6008, telephone number 08 6478 7730.

The Company's share register is maintained by Advanced Share Registry Limited, 110 Stirling Highway, Nedlands, WA 6009, telephone number 1300 113 258.

10. TENEMENT SCHEDULE

a. Farm-in agreement

Agreement	Project	Location	Holder	Working Interest
Farm-in	Project Geneva	Nebraska/South Carolina, USA	NH2E	14.36%

b. Lease Holdings

Lease Area	County / State	Net acres	Interest
Nemaha	Riley, Kansas	401 acres	100%
Nemaha	Morris, Kansas	1840 acres	100%



